kkThe Child's Language And The Teacher

A Handbook

Krishna Kumar

United Nations Children's Fund 1986

Contents

Chapter 1 What Do We Mean By Language

Language And Doing Things They Do With Language

Directing One's Own Activities:

Directing Others' Activities And Attention:

To Play:

Explaining Things:

Representing Life:

Associating:

Anticipating:

Inquiring And Reasoning:

What We Say Influences Us

Chapter 2

Talk

Opportunities To Talk About Oneself
Opportunities To Talk About Objects And Experiences At School
Talking About Pictures
Listening To Stories And Talking About Them
Acting It Out
The Teacher's Response

Some Activities

What Did You See?

Asking The Explorers

Guess What I Saw

Doing What Was Said

Comparing

How Did You Make That?

Acting Out

Analysing A Picture

Guessing The Right Picture

Making A Story

Where Do You Live?

What Do We Achieve?

Chapter 3 Reading

The Way Things Are Starting With Books Reading A Book To Children Singing Poetry Making Books

Some Activities
Floor As A Map
Dividing The Alphabet
Reading Science
Hopscotch With Words
Doing What You Read
Last Word, Next Word
Three Questions
Poetry Muddle
Responding

Having Started

Chapter 4 Writing

Between Talk And Writing Starting To Write Beyond The Beginning Teacher's Response

Some Activities

Chapter 5

Textbooks, Spaces And Examinations

Appendix I

Chapter 1

What do we mean by language?

Most of us are so used to defining language as a means of communication that we often forget its usefulness as a means to think, feel, and react to things. This wider use of language is extremely important for people who want to work with young children, for in childhood language plays a formative role in the development of the child's personality and abilities. It acts as a subtle, yet strong, force, shaping the child's perception of the world, interests, capabilities, and even values and attitudes. This handbook, particularly this chapter, will explain how.

First, however, we need to be clear about some thing which usually creates a lot of controversy. School teachers are used to thinking of 'Hindi' and 'English' or some other language as a school subject; so they would expect this book to be about the teaching of one specific language. Experts, on the other hand, are used to making strong distinctions between the child's first language, second language, and so on. Both teachers and experts expect that a book about language teaching should start by describing the rules that govern a particular language, its common structures, its vocabulary, and so on.

This book does nothing of this sort. It is certainly not a guide for teaching this or that particular language. It is about the functions that any language performs in the lives of children. Every child in the world -- whatever his or her mother tongue -- uses language to fulfil certain immediate purposes. One major purpose is to make sense of the world, and in fulfilling this purpose language acts as a marvellous tool. Unless we are able to take the child's point of view and understand the functions that language plays in the child's life, we cannot properly determine our role as teachers, caretakers, or parents.

Language and Doing

Children's use of language is closely related to the things they do with their hands and bodies and the objects they come in contact with. Words and action go together in childhood. Actions and experiences create the need for words, and words provide access to an experience after it is over. With the help of words, children enrich their relationship with the objects they come in touch with. On the other hand, words without action or contact with objects remain empty and lifeless for the child. Words like 'cat', 'run', 'fall', 'blue', 'river' and 'rough' mean very little to the child unless these words have first been used in a context where the child was actively involved with the object or in an act. Only after such involvement do these words become associated with an image, and become available for meaningful use in future.

This relationship between words and the child's physical experiences poses a unique responsibility on adults, especially teachers. As a teacher you may expect that parents have already provided a wide range of experiences to the children who are now under your care. This may not be true for the great majority of parents. Many parents either do not feel confident enough to allow their children to come in contact with a wide range of objects in early childhood or they do not have the time to accommodate the much slower pace at which children see and do things. Often, adults find it a nuisance if the child stands at the tap with her fingers in the stream of water for half an hour, or if she puts all the utensils on the floor, or if she wants to open and close an umbrella countless times. Sometimes, in order to avoid any possibility of damage to objects or harm to the child, adults prohibit the child from all but a narrow range of experiences.

Whatever the parents may or may not have done, the job of the teacher is fairly clear. She must

create an environment which permits children to make continuous attempts to link the use of language with life's experiences and objects. This can be done by ensuring

- * that children bring to school a variety of objects (such as leaves, stones, feathers, twigs, broken things) and talk about them, read about them and write about them;
- * that children are asked to talk, write and read about the experiences they have had outside the school;
- * that children are taken out of the classroom to see the world around the school so they can inspect ordinary objects carefully (objects such as a broken bridge, a muddy pit, a dead insect, a nest with eggs) and talk about them. Such study-visits in the school's immediate neighbourhood can provide valuable resources for language-learning as this handbook will later show.

So a school where children are not doing a variety of things with their hands, where they are mostly sitting and listening to the teacher, and where there are no objects to touch, manipulate, break and re-make, cannot be a good place to develop language skills.

Things they do with language

Those who have studied children's language tell us that children start using language for a startling variety of purposes as soon as they have acquired mastery over basic abilities involved in talking. What follows is a discussion of some of the purposes.

Directing one's own activities:

Children often talk about what they are doing at the time they are doing it. It is a kind of private commentary on their own action. Often, it seems, the commentary helps them in carrying on with the activity for a greater length of time. It helps them maintain their interest in it. It does not matter if someone listens to the commentary. For example, in a group of small children making tunnels or castles with damp sand, each child may make a separate commentary and often it may be no more than an audible mumble.

Observe a child (of any one age from 3 to 8) when he is doing something -- including playing -- all by himself. Listen carefully to what he says. Make similar observation of many different children -- both boys and girls, and of different ages.

Did you find individual differences in their solitary 'talk'? Does the 'talk' help the child sustain his interest in an activity? Why?

Directing others' activities and attention:

This use of language is well known to us as parents and teachers since a lot of our time is spent meeting children's demands. We are usually quite conscious of demands that are of a physical nature, but other kinds of demands are also significant. These other kinds of demands can be intellectual or of an emotional nature. Children use language to draw attention to something that they find curious or attractive. They expect the listener to show interest in what has attracted their own attention.

If you observe children in a group, you will often find them drawing each other's attention by

pointing out something or a characteristic of something they think others might have missed. The importance of this use of language lies in the expectation it expresses. The expectation is that 'others would like to see what I have noticed'. This expectation is based on a deep-seated assumption concerning human relationships and the pleasure of being together. If the person whose attention is being directed does not fulfil the expectation, a basic cause for the development of language gets discouraged.

To play:

For most children from the age of two and a half onwards, words serve as a great resource for play and fun. They repeat words in different tones, distort them, combine them in strange combinations, and enjoy this whole process. They like to use words in situations where they may not be appropriate. They easily learn poems that distort words in this way. In brief, young children treat words as objects to play with. Play with words serves as an enormous outlet for creativity and energy.

Listen to the rhymes that children sing while playing by themselves or in groups, indoors or on the street, skipping, running, jumping, ball-bouncing. If your are observant and careful, you may be able to make a small collection of traditional children's rhymes of your are that are still alive --despite the invasion of modern media and inert language teaching.

Write out the rhymes you find in a systematic manner. Look for variations and record them. Do not correct what appear to you as examples of bad grammar or distortions of vocabulary.

Children's play-rhymes are a rare resource of highly creative and energetic forms of language. And they are extremely useful means of developing certain basic language skills, such as reading. See the next chapter for suggestions on how to use them.

Following are examples of traditional children's rhymes in two languages:

'I am a gold lock'.

'I am a gold key.'

'I am a silver lock'.

'I am a silver key'.

'I am a brass lock'.

'I am a brass key'.

'I am a monk lock.'

'I am a monkey'.

No school today, half holiday.

When we get our holiday we'll all run away.

Where will we run to? Down the slippy lane.

Who will run after us? The teacher with the cane.

अक्कड़ बक्कड़ बम्बे बो अस्सी नब्बे पूरे सौ सौ में लगा धागा चोर निकल के भागा बरसो राम धड़ाके से बुढ़िया मर गई फाके से

Explaining things:

Children talk about things to show their knowledge of 'how' a thing happened. For example, if you ask a child of three how it rained, the child will probably tell you that the sky was covered with grey clouds, then little drops began to fall, and then it rained hard, so hard that you couldn't see anything. In this example, by narrating the sequence of events, the child is explaining how a major event occurred. Stories are born out of this use of language, and in this sense all stories are explanations of things. Of course, not all stories provide reliable or scientific explanations of things. What they represent is our desire to interpret life. Small children want to interpret their life's events just as much as we adults want to explain events that have occurred in the world or in politics.

Collect stories that explain thing. You may find many stories of this type in the local folklore, stories that explain why it rains, or how Man discovered fire. For one example of such a story, which explains how elephants lost their ability to fly, see the accompanying box. For suggestions on the use of such stories in language teaching, see chapters on talk and reading.

Elephants in the Sky

Once upon a time and long long ago, elephants living in India could fly. In those days as now, elephants were very big. They were grey in colour, just like some clouds who were their cousins. And like these clouds' the elephants could fly along in the sky, simply by flapping their floppy ears.

Clouds can change shape and the elephants could change their shape too. They could turn into whatever they wanted to be. They could look like a dragon, or a giant kitty-cat. They could look like a castle, a mountain, or a dog running away. Anything.

One hot summer day, some pearly grey elephants were flying along in the sunshine. They soared over a village where little children were playing; over a field where a farmer was ploughing; over a river where a boy was bathing black water- buffaloes, and then up over aforest full of chattering monkeys. But up in the sky, a hot wind was dashing along. It saw the flying elephants. It caught up to them and blew right into their trunks. That wind was like pepper!

The elephants snorted and sneezed -- krr-r-r-Frrr-r-r-CHOOOO! and they looked for a place to get away from the hot breeze. Below them they saw some big mango trees, fragrant, cool and shady. Slowly the elephants glided down to the biggest mango tree to sit on its branches, away from that hot wind.

It so happened that a teacher and his pupils were sitting under that same tree. It was too hot to stay inside the school that day. The teacher was feeling tired, and the children were restless. They broke their pencils. They got all the answers wrong. They giggled and whispered and squirmed like little mice. They just could not sit still.

The teacher got irritated, lie stamped his foot, waving his pointer and shouting at the children. Then he thought to himself -- 'If these children don't behave. I'll say a magic spell and turn them all into little rabbits!'

And he reached over to grab the naughtiest child by the arm. Just then the elephants arrived down from the sky and sat on the branch over the teacher's head.

Cr-r-reak.... cr-r-r-REAK...CRASH!

The branch broke and fell down on the teacher. He fell down too, but the elephants were not worried at all. They quietly flapped their ears and started flying over to the next tree. At that moment, the teacher jumped up and shouted at the elephants -- 'You elephants! You bad elephants! I'll show you! Knock me down, will you? I'll teach you a lesson!' He waved his pointer at the elephants and spoke some magic words.

Slowly, slowly the elephants floated down to the ground. They could not fly anymore. And from that day to this, elephants have walked on the ground. Whenever elephants look up and see the clouds drifting along in the sky, they remember the time when they used to soar along too, changing to whatever shape they wanted, going wherever they pleased.

An Ancient Indian myth retold by Frances Kumar

Representing life:

This use of language is present in all other uses, but we need to study it separately or else we might overlook it. Children, just like adults, often use language to recall the past -- to remember an event, person, or just a small thing. Words help us re-create something that is no more around, and often what has been re-created looks so real that we can go on talking about it for a long time.

Children often represent things and experiences in order to come to terms with them -- to accept something at a deep emotional level. A child who has been frightened by something may talk about it many times over -- until he adjusts to it. Especially when life springs a surprise on the child, he overcomes the surprise (with its uncertainty, confusion and sometimes fear) by repeatedly re-creating the incident with the help of words until the incident becomes a familiar one.

Associating:

When we listen to a story that someone is telling, about his own experience or someone else's, we respond to the story by associating ourselves with the characters and events described in the story.

We project ourselves beyond our immediate life, even beyond our restricted past experiences, in order to relate to the story. When a child talks about the feelings of a metal toy, he imagines himself to be the toy. Language allows us to experience vicariously what someone else is going through.

Anticipating:

Things that have not yet occurred, and some of which may not occur at all, form a subject of talk all the time. Children express their fears, plans, expectations and what they think might happen under strange circumstances, frequently. Words allow them to create an image of the future. Sometimes such an image helps in materialising the future; at other times it helps in accepting the future as it comes.

Inquiring and reasoning:

Just about any situation can present a 'problem' that the small child must solve by finding out 'why' something is the way it is. Many problems are of the kind that the small child can successfully solve; for example, why a bus stopped all of a sudden, or why she does not like water to be poured on her head while she has her bath. The little child of three understands these 'problems' although not all children may be able to explain the precise reason in a vocal manner. Some children who can do so are most likely the ones who have heard adults using language to inquire or argue about something and who have been encouraged to do so themselves.

Unlike the 'problems' mentioned above, there are others that a small child cannot grasp in a 'scientific' sense. For example, the real reason 'why it rains' or 'why a tree falls down when the wind is very strong' is beyond the reach of a child of four or five. Yet, even such problems present excellent opportunities for the use of language as a means to reason. It does not matter whether the reason given is accurate or not. What is important is that the child uses language as a means to reason, to inquire about something unknown. The more frequently the child listens to adults using language for this function, the more likely is this function of language to become accessible to the child.

This is a little exercise to find out if you can distinguish the eight different functions of language in children's life we've just discussed. Here are eight examples of children's talk. Assign them to the eight functions.

- 1. 'The clouds went away and the rain stopped.'
- 2. 'I'll go to Jaggagga, I will meet Baggagga.'
- 3. 'Don't do it that way. See, here is the knob.'
- 4. 'How does water reach so many houses every morning?'
- 5. 'I'll just put this cup here, then I'll call Ramu.'
- 6. 'These sweets are like the ones we had when Jeet chacha had come.'
- 7. 'I'll get a new shirt on Diwali.'
- 8. 'It was like a bazaar. So many ducks and they were so noisy.'

Clue: 1.Explaining; 2. Play; 3. Directing other's attention; 4. Inquiry; 5. Directing one's own activities; 6. Associating; 7. Anticipating; 8. Representing life.

What we say influences us

One thing we learn about language from this discussion of its various functions in children's lives is that it is a highly flexible medium. It can be adjusted to almost any situation in life. By adjusting it according to the needs of a situation, we improve our adjustment with the situation itself. Daily life provides numerous examples of this process. When we know that someone is angry with us, we respond to his anger by choosing (often unconsciously) words and tone that might shape the situation according to our wish or intention, e.g. we use strong words if we want to fight, or we use mild words and tone if we want to cool down the situation.

We can say that our ability to use language in a flexible manner to a great extent determines our chance of standing up to the great variety of situations that life presents. At one level, our language expresses or shows our response to a situation; at another level, our language shapes the situation that we are facing. Language helps us to come to terms with things that happen around us all the time. It helps us in this way whether we are physically participating in events or simply reflecting on them.

Whether we witness an event physically or not, the language used to re-present it affects our response to it. Thousands of things happen everyday at places far away from us. These things reach us as narratives in a newspaper. In a sense, the newspaper allows us to, create a picture of an event. It is the same thing when a child tells his mother about something he has seen on the street. The picture created by the newspaper or the child is accurate inasmuch as the language used for the narration is accurate. Accuracy is almost always a matter of degree because any use of language reflects the narrator's intention. If the child has seen an accident and was frightened by it, he is likely to convey it in a somewhat exaggerated manner. By exaggerating it, he justifies his fear, and thereby feels better adjusted to the sight he had seen.

Finally, language shapes our expectations. Someone who likes to explain things in a patient, systematic manner expects others to do the same. Similarly, a person who likes to inquire deeply about things unconsciously expects that others are also interested in such inquiry. By using language to explain or inquire, such people create an environment in which the importance of explanation and inquiry is understood. On the other hand, if language is not used for such purposes in a community or institution, the children growing up there are unlikely to be used to careful explanations or patient arguments. If parents and teachers are using language mainly to keep children under control, then it is likely that children will see language as a means to control others. They might grow up into adults who do not want to do anything unless they are ordered to do so.

We started this chapter by asking how language shapes the child's personality, including perceptions, abilities, attitudes, interests and values. We can now answer this question by saying that language shapes the child's personality because the child lives and grows up in the environment that language creates. To this environment, the teacher makes a significant contribution. If the teacher is sensitive to the various functions of language in the child's life, she will be able to respond to the child's intellectual and emotional needs. The teacher's responses to the language used by the child on different occasions are extremely important. If the responses show that the teacher understands the child's aim in using language in a certain way, such responses will enhance the child's use of language in that mode. On the contrary, if the teacher's responses are based on pre-conceived ideas about what is appropriate or correct, such responses will obstruct the child's independence of expression and communication.

Chapter 2 Talk

In our schools, talk is mostly regarded as a negative thing. It is assumed that if someone is talking, he can't be paying attention to the more serious requirements of learning. So when teachers find children talking, their first instinct is to stop them from doing so. Children are permitted to talk only during recess or when the teacher is not saying something important.

This view of talk has led us to ignore the enormous uses of talk as a resource for learning. This is true for all stages of learning, but specially true for learning at the earliest stages. For young children of pre or primary school age, talk is a basic means of learning and consolidating their learning. A school where little children cannot talk with freedom is a useless school. Indeed, teachers who don't let their children talk have no business complaining about lack of funds to buy books or other resources; they are already wasting a highly valuable resource which costs nothing at all.

Of course children talk for a wide range of aims, and not all of these aims have use for the teacher. For example, talking in order to overcome boredom is not the same thing as talking to draw another person's attention to something one has noticed. The second kind of talk has an important function as a means of consolidating one's learning as in this conversation that two children had in whispers, waiting at the teacher's desk while she was busy filling in her register:

Child 1: 'She's wearing a ring.'

Child 2: 'Didn't you see it earlier?'

Child 1: 'No... Yes, yes, I've seen it before.'

Child 2: 'Oh but it's a different ring.'

Child 1: 'She's bought a new ring. It's smaller.'

Child 2: 'No, it's thinner.'

If you analyse this short conversation between the children, you will soon notice the opportunities for learning that became available to them because they were talking. If Child-1 had not talked about the ring he saw on the teacher's finger, he wouldn't have been able to remember that she always wore a ring. On the other hand, without this conversation, Child-2 would have missed an opportunity to observe the difference between the old and the new ring, and to understand the subtle difference between 'smaller' and 'thinner'.

In order to become aware of these various functions of talk, we must get into the habit of listening to children's talk. This looks simple, but it is a difficult thing to do because as adults we are used to thinking that our job is to tell children what they should do, that it is their job to listen. Such a belief binders us from becoming good listeners to children's talk. By 'good listener' I mean someone who can patiently notice the purpose for which talk is taking place and the possibilities of learning that the talk is opening up.

Two children talking in any ordinary situation may do the following things in their talk:

- 1. Pay attention to something they had ignored so far
- 2. Observe it casually or carefully
- 3. Exchange or share observations
- 4. Arrange observations in some kind of organized way
- 5. Challenge each other's observations
- 6. Argue on the basis of observation

- 7. Make a forecast
- 8. Recall an earlier experience
- 9. Imagine someone else's feelings or experiences
- 10. Imagine's their own feelings in an imaginary situation.

If you get into the habit of listening to children's talk carefully, you will soon be able to distinguish these and several other functions. You will also see that these functions involve the use and development of intellectual skills such as analytical and reasoning skills. The activities given in this chapter can help you construct situations for developing such skills through talk.

The teacher who wants to use children's talk as a classroom resource must create a positive ethos for talk. Through her own behaviour and response to children's talk, the teacher must convince children that they are free to talk. Of course this need not mean pandemonium. On the contrary, what is required of the teacher is to ensure that every child feels that she is being heard when she talks, and that the teacher wants them to talk.

We can distinguish five kinds of opportunities that the teacher can create in the classroom to encourage children to talk:

Opportunities to talk about oneself

Given the freedom and chance, all children like to talk about their life, things that have happened and things that they anticipate. Some teachers treat children's personal life as irrelevant to their learning at school. Such teachers insist that children should only discuss impersonal matters in the class, matters that have been portrayed in the textbooks. Faced with this demand, a lot of children find themselves unable to participate in the class in any form. The impersonal matters discussed by the teacher do not interest them, and their personal matters (such as a recent visit by a relative, what a rainstorm did to the house, or getting sick) do not interest the teacher.

Such a situation leads to children's total dissociation from the curriculum. The teacher can avoid such a dissociation by creating opportunities for children to tell others about what is happening in their lives at home and things that have occurred in the past. If children are encouraged to talk about such things, they will gradually find it possible to express their feelings and ideas about a wide range of experiences. Also, they will eventually be able to relate to the knowledge imparted at school under different subjects, such as science, geography, civics, etc., at a deeper, personal level.

Opportunities to talk about objects and experiences at school

The school's surroundings are an excellent resource for exploration and observation. Wherever the school may be located, there always are little things around it that can provide material for extensive investigation and discussion. The school's surroundings may have any of the following things -- shops, trees, stones, houses, street, fence, soil, gates, bird nests, beehive, flowers, butterflies, open drain, tap, and so on: just about anything can be used as a subject for accurate observation, exchanging observations, determining the truth, and exploring its relationship with other objects.

Talk is an excellent means of doing all this with little children. As some of the activities given below will show, a teacher need not take large groups of children for a formal excursion; sending three or four children at a time to report on one object may do equally well. Excursions are of course exciting, and teachers who can afford to take children to places that may not be close to

the school must do so. But a teacher who cannot take children with her to a museum or a post office need not make the excuse of not being able to take them to the small broken bridge just outside the school or the filthy outlet of water behind the school. The important thing is to provide ample occasions for all children to talk about what they have seen during an excursion.

Talking about pictures

Pictures are a great resource for creative and analytical talk. Just about any kind of pictures can be used. In the daily newspaper and in weekly magazines we can find pictures printed as part of advertisements and news. Calendars, stamps, labels and posters are other sources of pictures that can be found just about anywhere, even in a small village. The teacher can build a collection of such sources for use in the classroom year after year.

Apart from the sources mentioned above, schools must consider picture-story books if they can afford to spend a little extra money. In Appendix I, a list of books, most of which are picture-story books, is given. One set of these books will cost about Rs. 100. Once it is bought it will last a long time, provided the books are kept and used properly. Teachers who want to use picture-story books must involve and train children in the maintenance of books. Little things like how to turn a page without spoiling the corners are a matter of careful training. Such little things make a contribution towards developing in children the perception of the picture-story book as a respectable resource for learning.

Talking about a picture with a group of children can be fruitful even if it is done in a totally informal, spontaneous manner. Yet, we can make such talk even more useful from the viewpoint of developing children's language by becoming aware of the different *dimensions of response*. Each question that the teacher poses to the child directs the child's response in a certain manner. How best can we use questions to enrich the child's perception and response? Following are the levels of response to which we can direct the child with the help of questions:

- (a) Finding: At this level, all we ask children to do is to find things in the picture. Questions like these can be asked: 'What is happening in this pictures?' 1s there a mouse?' 'Who is sitting on the bicycle?' 'How big is the boy?'
- **(b) Reasoning**: This level of response is concerned with the ability to attribute reasons or causes. The teacher must accept whatever reason the child attributes to something shown in the picture. Of course she can then give her own reasoning, but only as one more possibility. Sample questions: 'Why is the little girl crying?' 'Why can't we see the back of the motorcycle?' 'Why is the mouse hiding?'
- **(c) Projecting:** At this level, we ask children to relate to the picture by placing themselves in it. So the purpose of questioning at this level is to encourage children to project themselves into an imaginary situation, to imagine who would be saying what, how they would feel, etc. Sample questions: 'What would you see if you were sitting on this tree?' 'What is the little girl saying to the man on the bicycle?' 'What is the little mouse thinking?'
- **(d) Predicting:** This level relates to the ability to anticipate the future course of events. Children are encouraged to talk about what might happen next. Sample questions: 'Where will this man go from here?' 'What will the little girl do at home?' 'How will she get home?'
- **(e) Relating:** Now we ask questions that would enable children to think of something in their own life that is similar to the situation shown in the picture. Sample questions: 'Have you ever sat

on a motorcycle -- what does it feel like?' 'Have you been in the company of a stranger -- what happened?'

Listening to stories and talking about them

As we listen to a story our mind runs to the events and characters portrayed in it. Many stories are about events that we have never witnessed in our own lives, yet we can imagine them. Similarly, we are able to form an image of the characters even though we may never have faced people who are like these characters. This way, unfamiliar events and people become a part of our map of the world. Later on we can talk about such events just as we talk about events that have actually occurred in our lives. This is how people discuss films, books, and most of the news published in the daily paper. Stories -- whether they are about real events or about events imagined by someone -- bring new material to our attention, and we accommodate this new material without much effort or difficulty.

When we listen to a story, we respond by imagining a sequence of events and the behaviour of characters; on the other hand, when we tell a story ourselves, we reorganize the experiences that form the story. If it is a real experience, we may be concerned about presenting it just as it occurred -- in the same sequence of small events. However, it is rarely possible for anyone to talk about something just as it occurred; little distortions occur because some aspects of the experience strike us as being more important. If the story we are telling is not about real things, we re-organise it a little more freely, perhaps with the intention of making it more interesting to our listener. In either case, telling a story involves: (i) re-organising of life, its events, characters, etc.; and (ii) making the story interesting to our audience. Both these things demand resourceful use of language. Indeed, any story requires us to manipulate language in a creative manner, and listening to stories provides us examples of skilled creativity of language. This is why story-telling is a great resource for a teacher of young children.

Some teachers regard story-telling as an art, and therefore, they feel, only a few are capable of telling stories well. This is an unfortunate feeling because it deprives children of the pleasure of listening to stories. Children will enjoy listening to a story if it is a good story. The skill of telling can only develop with time and practice. The main thing is to select good stories and tell them frequently. And no story needs to be a single occasion. Good stories deserve many tellings.

Talking about a story after it has been told is a tricky thing. I have seen teachers who want to talk about the moral. As soon as they finish telling the story, they ask, 'What does the story teach you?' This question has hardly any value as a starting point of a meaningful discussion. The moral value of a story -- if a story has one -- has no special interest for children; for them the story itself is the important thing. A teacher who asks them about moral value spoils the achievement of her own work. Equally wasteful is the demand of those teachers who insist that children must memorise the story. Such teachers want the story to be repeated verbatim. They make this demand so predictably that children stop enjoying the stories because they feel anxious about the demand they will have to fulfil later.

We must realise that the important thing for the story-listener is to relate to the story, and that every child relates to a story in his or her own way. The child's own personality and past experiences determine his response to the story. He may imagine a character quite differently from how the character has been described in the story. He may find one incident far more emotionally meaningful than all the other incidents. The freedom to re-create a story and its characters in a way that is meaningful to oneself is a right every child must have. For example, in the story given on p. 5, [Elephant in the Sky] a child may imagine the teacher to be female. A

teacher who believes in the child's right to imagine the characters in any manner he wants will create opportunities for children to talk about a story in any way they like, to distort it, to extend it, substitute its characters, and to make up their own stories. Such opportunities need not occur immediately after the story has been told. Often it may be best to start a totally different activity after story-telling.

Acting it out

Stories and drama are closely related, and often the teacher can move from one to the other with great success. A child who is attentively listening to a story is silently taking the different roles depicted in the story. The same thing happens in drama, only in a more explicit manner. In drama, children get an opportunity to act out different roles with the help of talk and physical movement and gesture. They still have to imagine that they are someone else, and they have to look at things from someone else's perspective, just as the listener of a story must do. The main difference is that in drama one has to look at things from someone else's perspective more actively. One has to find words and gestures appropriate to an imagined situation and an imagined character. There is great opportunity to improvise, and this is where the key to using drama as an extension of talk lies.

Unfortunately, much of the dramatic activity that takes place in schools does not leave room to improvise. Children are assigned certain roles, and they are given dialogues to memorise. Drama is used as a special occasion -- associated with a festival or the arrival of a guest. Such use of drama has its own merits, but it does little to extend children's use of language. Only a few children participate in the final product; the rest merely watch. And throughout the preparation and the final presentation, everyone is constantly afraid of going wrong. So there is no freedom and sense of fun. These two characteristics -- freedom and fun -- are essential for the use of drama as a language activity.

Teachers who want to use drama as a part of their language teaching must remember all the time that drama is nothing special or exotic for children-it is a part of their daily life. Children use dramatic devices all the time, devices such as mimicking, exaggerating, and pretending. Drama is invariably a part of children's own traditional play activities and games. It is hard to think of a child who does not possess dramatic skills. But many children may not want to use their dramatic skills in the classroom. They may think that the classroom is not an appropriate place for play. And this is where the teacher makes a difference by establishing in the classroom an ethos in which play looks possible and right. There is of course no single technique to establish such an ethos. You have to build it gradually, by encouraging spontaneous talk about real life, by being attentive to children's talk, and by being gentle.

Secondly, it is important to remember that drama for display is not the same thing as drama for daily use. What we are talking about is the latter, and this kind of drama has little use for predecided scripts, dialogues, dresses, rehearsals, and lights. Just about any short narrative account of any incident is good enough to be acted out. The best narratives of dramatic quality may usually come from children's own talk -- provided the children feel free enough to talk about what they see and feel in their daily lives. How a bus stopped, some people got off and some got on, how the bus started again, and what is happening inside it now may be an excellent little narrative to be acted out by all forty or more children in a class. On the other hand, stories that the teacher has told or read out can provide exciting material for drama. If a story has only a few characters, let small groups of five children each act it out separately or have different stories to dramatize. There is no point setting up a competition among different groups. It will create unnecessary stress and dependence on the teacher.

If you use spontaneous drama from an early age, it will form a very sound base for the development of reading skills. The link between drama and reading is not a direct one, but the link is there. Drama provides a distinct opportunity to use words and one's body movements (gestures, bending, etc.) as symbols in a conscious manner. Along with story listening, dramatic action permits the child to participate in the world in a symbolic manner (that is, taking part in events in which one may not be directly involved). This is the same ability that a good reader requires -- the ability to see things that are not physically present before one's eyes, and to respond to them as if they were physically present.

The teacher's response

By the time children enter school, most of them have already acquired remarkable mastery over the basic structures of their mother-tongue. They not only know how to use language for a large number of transactions, they also know the importance of adjusting one's language to different contexts and audiences. As a listener, a child of five is capable of translating messages into action (e.g. bringing a glass of water if he is asked to, and putting it back in an appropriate place), and is also capable of making intelligent guesses about people's personalities and their mutual relationships on the basis of their talk. The small child acquires these capabilities during his routine day-to-day life -- no one 'teaches' him as such. Whatever happens in the child's milieu passes through the filter of the child's attention and becomes a part of his language repertoire.

As teachers we must respect the child for having accomplished these abilities. There is hardly anything new that we can actually teach; we can only create conditions that might enhance the abilities that the child already has. In the context of talk, the main requirement for creating such conditions is to be conscious of one's response to the child's talk. Every time we listen to the child and respond, we must

- 1. Allow the child to say the whole thing
- 2. Be interested in what the child is trying to say
- 3. Control our desire to contradict
- 4. Respond by saying more elaborately what the child has said, using more words and a richer sentence structure, rather than by just saying 'good', or 'that's no good'. For example, if the child has said, 'Squirrel in tree', the teacher's response can be, 'You saw a squirrel going up the tree?'
- 5. Ask for more information or direct the child to a new aspect of the topic.

To be able to talk to children in this manner requires considerable practice. The foremost thing is to be sensitive to the fact that talk is an important learning resource for the child and a shaping influence on the child's social behaviour and personality.

Unusually quiet children may present a special problem to the teacher. It is quite possible that some children in your class show far greater interest in playing or making things than in talking, but if a child shows no desire to respond, to ask questions, or to tell others about what he is doing, then it may be wise to give such a child some special attention. It is likely that this child has been discouraged or repressed in various ways at home, and his quietness is just one manifestation of the damage that has been done to his personality, especially his self-perception in relation to others. The influence of a repressive home environment is a strong one, but it is by no means impossible to change it. A sensitive teacher who knows what is wrong can bring about miraculous changes in the small child's interaction with the world.

Some activities

These are just some of the dozens of activities any teacher can organize in any ordinary classroom. Each time an activity is repeated with some little change, it will be received with even greater enthusiasm by the children than it got last time. So do each activity any number of times, adding something new each time. Keep a record of the variations so that you can introduce your innovations to a new colleague. Nearly each activity described here can become the starting point of a dozen variations.

1 What Did You See?

Stage 1: Ask one child to go out of the room, see what is happening outside, and tell the class what he saw. For instance, he might report that he saw a truck, two shops and a bicycle.

Stage 2: Now rest of the children, preferably sitting in a circle, will ask him questions, one by one, and one question per child. For instance, a child may ask: 'What was hanging form the bicycle's handle?' The reply may be: 'A basket.' The next question may be, 'What colour was the basket?'

Stage 3: When one round of questioning is complete, the teacher will ask the child who has gone out: 'Who asked the best question?' Supposing he says, 'Shashi asked the best question; the teacher will ask: 'What was the question?'

Stage 4: The next round starts with Shashi. Ask her to see something that the earlier child had not seen. When she comes back, ask children to come up with new questions-not the ones they have already asked.

2 Asking the Explorers

Send a small group of children, no more then five or six, to study some specific object or place near the school or even inside the school building. For example, they may be sent to examine a cluster of trees, a tea-stall, a broken bridge, or a nest. Ask them to explore it carefully and discuss among themselves everything they notice.

While the explorer group is away, tell the rest of the class about the object in some detail. For example, if the explorers have gone to examine a tea stall, tell the class about the things available at the stall, who runs it, where do the things available there come from, etc.

When the explorer group comes back, it will face questions from the class. The teacher can also have her turn.

Next time, send a different group.

3 Guess What I Saw

One child goes out, stands at the door or at some distance from the class, and selects one of the hundreds of things she sees around (it could be anything --tree, leaf, squirrel, bird, wires, pole, grass, stones). When she comes back, she says just one sentence about the thing she has in mind. For example, she might say, 'What I saw is brown.'

Now every child in the class gets one chance to ask more about the thing and guess what it was. For example, questioning may go like this:

Child 1: 'Is it thin?'
Answer: 'No.'

Child 2: How big is it?' Answer: 'It's quite big'.

Child 3: 'Is it as big as a chair?'

Answer: 'No, it's smaller than a chair.'

Child 4: 'Can it turn?'...

Finally when the thing has been guessed correctly, some children may object to the answers they got for their questions. For instance, someone may point out that the colour was not brown but clay-like. In such situations, the teacher's role is very important, as someone who can help children establish subtle distinctions between meanings.

4 Doing What Was Said

Ask children to listen and do what you tell them to do. Start with simple things to do, and ask the whole class to do them together. Examples:

'Touch your head'.
'Close your right eye.'
'Clap on your head.'

Divide the class in two groups. The teacher will give instructions to the first group, and the children of this group will now give similar instructions to the second group. Gradually make your instructions more complicated, for example:

'Touch your head with both hands, then touch your right ear with your right hand.' 'Close both eyes, touch your neighbour, ask him to give you his left hand.'

When children of one group give instructions to the other group, they need not repeat everything they have heard. Encourage them to make up new instructions.

5 Comparing

Make sets of similar-looking things, such as leaves of two or more trees, flowers of different plants, stones, pieces of paper cut in different shapes etc.

Ask children to listen to the description you give of one of the things in a set, and on the basis of the description they must decide which one you are thinking of. Example:

'I'm thinking of a leaf that is smooth and long, and it has even edges.'

After doing this activity a few times, ask children to take turns to choose and describe. Change things each time you do this activity. Identify more subtle features each time.

6 How Did You Make That?

Teach children how to make things with paper, cloth, or any other available material. Making a

paper boat, a hand puppet, or cat-cradles would be fine. Make elaborate comments on what you are doing as you demonstrate while the children are following you with the appropriate material in their hands. For example, if you are demonstrating how to make a paper boat, describe each step: 'Fold the paper in half. Now turn the corners inwards Lift the remaining strip...'

When children have learnt how to make the thing, ask them to describe the process. Next time, assign different things to different groups, and let one group explain to the other how it made its thing.

7 Acting Out

Stage1: Choose ten or fifteen different kinds of common actions that children are likely to be seeing every day.

Examples: Sweeping the floor, peeling a banana, washing dishes, cutting vegetables, walking with two full buckets. Whisper to each child which action you have chosen for him or her. Then every child comes forward and performs the action. Others must guess what the action was.

Stage 2: Make the activity more complicated by choosing action that involve four or five people. Form groups, and ask each group to perform a collective action. With older children who can read, use slips of paper to tell them what to do.

8 Analysing a Picture

Form groups of five and give a picture to each group. The teacher must examine each picture carefully before the activity starts and must prepare questions according to the levels of response given earlier. So the teacher will have five questions for each group.

Allow at least five minutes for children to examine the picture and discuss it among themselves. Number the children from 1 to 5, and ask the five questions you have.

The questions can be used for informal individual talk as well. When you have organized this activity a few times, you will find it a lot easier to make up questions, but in the beginning it is best to prepare in advance.

9 Guessing the Right Picture

This activity can be organized only if you have a number of books of children's literature, particularly several picture-story books (see Appendix 1 for a recommended list).

Pair all children. As they sit face to face, one line looks at books and selects one picture out of all the pictures given. Now every child sitting in this line describes the picture she has selected to the child sitting in front without showing him the picture. When the description is over, the book is handed over to the child who was listening, and he is asked to find the picture that fits the description.

The two lines exchange books and activity carries on. This activity can be organized slightly differently with the help of pictures on the wall.

10 Making a Story

Collect odd things like lids, torn pieces of cloth, broken bangles, empty toothpaste tubes, little stones, leaves, nibs, etc. Make piles of five or six of these items, and distribute the piles among groups of five or six children. Each group finds a suitable place to sit down and talk about the things in the pile. The aim is to prepare a story in fifteen or twenty minutes. When all groups return to the classroom, one narrator in each group tells the story. Allow variations if other group members insist that the story has not been told correctly.

Success of this activity depends on how much experience your children have of listening to stories. Also, are they used to making up stories? Just about any common experience can be narrated as a nice, little story. Similarly, any common object can become the starting point of a narration. If you show this kind of imagination as a teacher, your children will soon acquire it.

11 Where Do You Live?

Children sit in two lines facing each other; one line has 'tellers', the other 'listeners'. Each teller has to explain to the listener the way to reach her home. Listeners can ask any number of questions to understand better. Example:

Teller: 'Go straight and turn.'

Listener: 'How far should I go straight?'

Teller: 'Go till you find a garbage dump, then turn.'

Listener: Turn right or left?'

Teller: 'Right... No, no. let me see...'

When all tellers have had a chance, the listeners become tellers, and we start again.

What do we achieve?

All the activities described here are aimed at enhancing the child's ability to use language to deal with the world. So while our focus is talk, we are in fact working on a much wider area of the child's development. This wider area includes the ability to use questioning as a way to find new information, making intelligent guesses on the basis of limited information, relating to things at more than one level of acquaintance, and making creative interpretations. Some of the activities provide to the child the opportunity to work in two media, i.e. words and picture. Such an opportunity builds the base for the ability to connect abstract and vivid symbols. It will make an immense contribution to the child's development as a reader.

These activities, and the ones you will design along these lines on your own, will offer many connecting points with the activities described in the next two chapters on reading and writing. These more complex skills undoubtedly widen the child's repertoire of language, but talk remains a primary means of dealing with the world throughout life. So even when children can read and write, talk-based activities must continue.

Chapter 3 Reading

Of all the challenges that teachers of young children must face, the challenge of introducing children to reading is perhaps the most difficult as well as the most exciting. It is the most difficult one because reading is not a simple skill; it involves the combination of many skills and cognitive abilities. There is no single, foolproof method of teaching how to read. Every method has its own limitations, and no one can tell the teacher precisely what to do under given circumstances. Yet, the teaching of reading is an exciting thing. It is exciting because so much in the child's life 'depends on it, and once the child has been introduced to reading and books in a successful manner, there is no end to what the child can accomplish.

So, the real point is how to teach reading in a 'successful' way. This should give us a moment to ponder on the enormous rate of failure we see around us in this matter. Millions of children learn reading every year, and a great many of these children fail to achieve lasting reading skills. A great many manage to read well enough to pass school examinations, but do not develop any interest in reading. So many seem to read well but actually comprehend very little. To a great extent these failures can be laid at the door of poor teaching of reading.

No teacher needs to be reminded of the role that sound reading skills play in the child's overall development. Yet, it seems that few teachers know precisely what 'sound reading skills' are and how they can be developed. The way in which we will look at reading in this chapter, 'sound reading skills' would mean *skills that enable the child to associate meaning with written or printed language*. Unless a child can make sense of what he or she reads, or *relate it to something else* that he already knows, we cannot call his reading sound. So, in terms of our work, we will define reading as a process of finding meaning in written words.

The way things are

Once we agree to work by this definition, we will soon see that we cannot be satisfied with a number of things that routinely occur in kindergartens and the early grades of primary schools. For example, rote recitation of the alphabet, or choral sounding out of a story word by word cannot be described as very satisfactory procedures for the teaching of reading by our definition. While doing these activities, children cannot associate any meaning with the written language. Separate letters of the alphabet do not mean anything. If words in a story are read one by one, they mean very little; one cannot relate to the story this way.

Some people might say that such activities may not be immediately meaningful, but they serve as the basis for meaningful reading in future. Perhaps this argument has some truth in it. However, the truth will apply only if all children stay long enough in school to get a chance to read meaningfully. What about those children who feel totally frustrated by drills like repeating a sound a dozen times, copying a letter, sounding out separate words? We all know that children like activities that have an immediate pay off. Few children can feel excited about doing something that promises to yield results in the remote future. And for many children, the future may not offer the opportunity to stay on at school. Early frustration and failure, along with many other factors, lead to their departure from school.

So, the key question we face is: 'How to make the initial teaching of reading meaningful?' Some of the things that teachers can do are described in the following pages. To those who are used to old methods, some of these things may appear totally bewildering or impossible. Surely, if the old

methods were working fine, we would not need new ones. We need not just use new methods but a totally new perspective because the old methods are not working well.

Starting with books

It is important to start with books -- rather than with flash cards, charts, or wooden letters -- because it is books that we want children to be able to read ultimately. Other materials, such as charts and cards, may be occasionally useful, but they cannot create the strong and sustained motivation for learning to read that books can create. Nor can the child's mastery over such materials give the sense of accomplishment that the ability to read a book can give. But let us first be clear, what kind of books we are talking about, and then, what to do with them. The books that can form the basis of reading instruction are the same that have been mentioned in the context of talk in the last chapter. A list of such books is given in Appendix 1. If you can buy twenty such books of children's literature, you are ready to start a new kind of reading instruction for your group of children. Along with these twenty books that you can buy, you can make some books yourself. Any good story written in clear handwriting and illustrated with diagrams or pictures (that children can draw) can become a permanent part of your book collection. Similarly, you can make collections of poems, songs, and the rhymes children sing while playing games.

Reading a book to children

Always make sure that children are sitting around you on the floor and that the group is no bigger than ten. When one group is sitting around you, other children in the class must have something else to do. In the group sitting around you, every child should be able to seethe book as you read it and turn its pages. As you read, make sure that you don't just read what is written, but convert it into your own idiom. You may have books which tell a story or talk about something in great detail. Plain reading aloud of a long story will not work. You must know the story so that you can shorten it, using your own words. On the other hand, if the text written on each page is just one or two lines, then you can elaborate it by adding details. It is especially important that you point to the details shown in the illustration and talk about these details in a relaxed manner.

What is Reading?

Reading is a mystery to those who cannot read. Twenty years ago, even experts did not know precisely what happens when a child learns to read. On the basis of their experience and convention, teachers had evolved certain 'methods' such as the alphabet method, the 'look and say' method, the 'word' method, and so on. These methods were named according to the graphic unit which the child was initially given as material to read. None of these 'methods' was based on knowledge of the reading process. Yet, these 'methods' continue to be popular to this day.

Now we know that reading involves sampling of graphic information. As our eyes wade through shapes of letters, punctuation marks, combinations of letters in words and spaces between words, our mind does not have to handle all of these graphic details. If this were the case, the mind's capacity to process separate bits of information would be overloaded, and the speed at which most of us normally operate would become impossible. This is precisely what happens to a lot of children who learn reading by conventional methods. They break down each word into smaller units, thus overloading the mind's capacity to process the meaning of words. The competent reader's eyes prevent such overloading by allowing only a limited, selective intake of the graphic data available in the text. He does not pay attention to the entire body of a letter, or to all letters in a word, or to all words in a sentence. As he reads, his eyes take into account a small proportion of

the graphic details. He fills in the rest by intelligent guessing or prediction on the basis of his previous acquaintance with the shapes of letters, words, their meanings, their combinations, and generally with the world.

Reading is not an isolated behaviour. It involves simultaneous processing of all three types of clues that any use of language consists of, namely (i) graphophonmeic clues or the shapes of letters and the sounds associated with them; (ii) syntactic clues or word order (such as, noun follows adjective); and (iii) semantic clues or the meanings of words. As habitual users of language, we develop certain expectations relating to all three types of clues. These expectations help us fill in by prediction or intelligent guessing what our eyes have ignored during their speedy journey through graphically presented symbols.

Book reading of this kind is not an occasion for asking questions or testing children in any other from. When the story is over, it is over, and it is time to move on to something else unless a child wants to say or ask about something. But as a teacher, you must spare book-reading sessions from your questioning.

If every child gets at least three chances in a week to listen to a book being read in this way, you will soon see that children will begin to talk about the books you have read. Repeat a book as many times as you or the children want. Soon enough you will notice that children will become so familiar with the pictures and the story as to anticipate your reading. Such anticipation will one day lead children to read the book by themselves. By then they will know all the things the book says, and they will have established all kinds of associations with these things. When they read it -- often without knowing all the words on a page or all the letters in a word -- they will relate to it at many levels of meaning or association.

Singing poetry

If you have read the little essay called 'What is Reading?' given in a box on page 25, you will see that the skill of systematic anticipation plays a key role in the process of reading. Poetry can make a wonderful contribution to the development of this skill. By listening to poetry regularly little children get accustomed to the basic patterns of a language. What is especially useful about poetry in this matter is that it is so easy to store it in one's memory. Small children have to put in no special effort 'to memorise poetry; just by enjoying it several times and reciting it they make it a part of their permanent collection.

The important question for the teacher is: 'How to select good poems and where to find them?' The poems that most primers and textbooks carry are often of a low quality and have little value for the development of language. Similarly, much of the poetry published in Hindi monthly magazines has little worth. Most poems we see in textbooks and magazines are moralistic and dull. They have an artificial sentence structure and vocabulary. They lack the feel of real day-to-day language. This is why they have hardly any value as resources for learning language.

Quite a different kind of poems are needed for building the foundation of children's reading skills. A selection of such poems in Hindi is given on the next two pages. Such poems can surely be found in all Indian languages, but the teachers who want to find them will have to search very carefully. They will need to keep their eyes open for playful and natural use of language. Also, purely didactic poems will have to be left out.

One thing that any teacher can easily do is to write out the songs that children sing while playing

certain games, such as while skipping, jumping, and playing ball. These are traditional rhymes, and it may be difficult to collect them in cities. However, with some effort, we can make our own collections of such songs. The collection can take the form of one or more little books with a song written neatly on each page, along with a suitable picture which can either be made or cut out. from a magazine or some other source. It is not always necessary that the picture should accurately portray what the poem says. If the picture simply evokes a mood or scene that is vaguely associated with the poem, this is fine. You can prepare several books by yourself in this manner, each one of about 16 pages, using ordinary white paper if you cannot afford the slightly more expensive drawing paper. If you use drawing paper, the book will last longer and you won't have to prepare the same book each year.

The way to read poetry books is the same as for other books, that is, sitting with a group of children with the book in the middle. After two or three occasions, you can sing the poem aloud without the book and ask children to sing with you. They will be able to sing the poem from memory quite soon if the poem is of good quality. Later, when you read it again from the book, they will anticipate the words given on the pages. Children of six can happily copy out a whole poem on a separate piece of paper or slate, and if they know it by heart by that time, they will have little difficulty recognizing individual words after a few days.

ईलम डील खेलो, आओ खेलो ईलम डील।
गेंद जो उछाली ले के भाग गई चील।
रस्ते में पड़ी एक बहुत बड़ी झील।
जिसके बीचों बीच में थी ऊंची-सी कील।
चील ज्यों ही बैठी उस पर टूट गई कील।
औन्धें मुंह पानी में जाके गिरी चील।
गेंद रही तैरती औ डूब गई चील।
ईलम डील खेलो आओ खेलो ईलम डील।

-Nirankar Dev Sewak

बहुत जुकाम हुआ नन्दु को एक रोज़ वह इतना छींका इतना छींका इतना छींका इतना छींका इतना छींका सब पत्तें गिर गए पेड़ के धोखा हुआ उन्हें आंधी का

-Ram Naresh Tripathi

नारंगी रंग की नारंगी
बेच रहा फलवाला गाकर
और बजाता है सारंगी
चमक रहा है छिलका पीला
सुन्दर फल है बड़ा रसीला
प्यास बूझे मन खुश हो जाता
ढीली तिबयत होती चंगी

-Sudha Chauhan

कितनी लंबी है सड़क कितना ऊंचा है पहाड़ कितनी छोटी है चिड़िया पेड़ है कितना बड़ा तेज़ कितनी है नदी पत्थर कितना गोल है घास है कितनी हरी फूल कितना लाल है

-Krishna Kumar

लड़को इस झाड़ी के भीतर छिपा हुआ है जोड़ा तीतर फिरते थे यह अभी यहीं पर चारा चुगते हुए जमीं पर एक तीतरी है इक तितर हमें देख कर भागे भीतर आओं इनको जरा डरा कर ढेला मार निकालें बाहर यह देखो वह दोनों भागे खड़े रहो चुप बढ़ो न आगे अब सुन लो इनकी गिटकारी एक अनोखे ढंग की प्यारी तीइत्तड़ तीइत्तड़ तीइत्तड़ नाम इसी से इनका तीतर

-Sridhar Pathak

लाल टमाटर लाल टमाटर, मैं तो तुमको खाऊंगा।
अभी न खाओ मैं कुछ दिन में और अधिक पक जाऊंगा॥
लाल टमाटर लाल टमाटर, मुझको भूख लगी भारी।
भूख लगी है तो तुम खा लो यह गाजर मूली सारी॥
लाल टमाटर लाल टमाटर, मुझको तो तुम भाते हो।
तुमको जो अच्छा लगता है उसको तुम क्यों खाते हो॥
लाल टमाटर लाल टमाटर, अच्छा तुम्हें न खाऊंगा।
मगर तोड़ कर डाली पर से अपने घर ले जाऊंगा॥

-Nirankar Dev Sewak

एक, दो, तीन, चार
आओ चलें कुतुब मीनार।
पांच, छः, सात, आठ
देखें चल के राजघाट।
नौ, दस, ग्यारा, बारा
चलें चांदनी चौक फळ्वारा।
तेरा, चौदा, पन्दा, सोला
कनाट प्लेस में मुर्गा बोला।

-Sarveshwar Dayal Saxena

आओ एक बनाएं चक्कर फिर उस चक्कर में इक चक्कर फिर उस चक्कर में इक चक्कर फिर उस चक्कर में इक चक्कर और बनाएं जाएं जब तक जब न जाएं थक कर। फिर सब से छोटे चक्कर में म्याऊं एक बिठाएं, और बाहरी हर चक्कर में चूहों को दौड़ाएं। दौड़ –दौड़ कर स्भी थकें हम बैठें मारे मक्कर, नींद लगे हम सो जाएं वे देखें उझक–उझक कर। आओ एक बनाएं चक्कर।

-Sarveshwar Dayal Saxena

कितनी बड़ी दीखती होंगी मक्खी को चीजें छोटी सागर-सा प्याला भर जल, पर्वत-सी एक कौर रोटी। खिला फूल गुलदस्ते जैसा कांटा भरी भाला-सा तालो का सूराख उसे होगा बैरगिया नाला-सा। हरे भरे मैदान की तरह होगा एक पीपल का पात पेड़ों के समूह-सा होगा बचा खुचा थाली का भात। ओस बूंद दरपन-सी होगी बेल समान सांस मनुज की आंधी-सी करती होगी उसको हैरान।

-Thakur Srinath Singh

गोलू के मामा आए सब देख रहे मुंह बाएं।
मुंह उनका है गुब्बारा था किसने उन्हें पुकारा,
नारंगी उनको भाए गोलू के मामा आए।
वे पूरब से हैं आते गोलू से गप्प लड़ाते
हौले से उसे सुला कर फिर पिन्छम को उड़ जाते।
सच बात अगर मैं बोलूं, तो पोल पुरानी खोलूं,
सूरज का फटा पजामा सिलते गोलू के मामा।
पर जाने क्या जादू है रहते हैं सब पर छाए,
सब देख रहे मुंह बाए गोलू के मामा आए।
ये बड़े दिनों में आए झोले में है कुछ लाए
हमको तो पता चले तब जब गोलू हमें खिलाए।
लो दिखा–दिखा नारंगी बन जाते एक बताशा,
यूं सबको देते झांसा करते ये खूब तमाशा।
हर पन्द्रह दिन में कैसे आ जाते बिना बुलाए,
मैं देखे रहा मुंह बाए गोलू के मामा आए।

-Ramesh Chandra Shah

Making books

Having books in the class (not just in the school) is of course good and useful, but it is no substitute for making books. The best reading material that children can have for learning to read is what their teacher prepares for them, both individually and collectively. The activities we have discussed so far (i.e. telling and reading stories, talking about pictures, singing poetry) will provide the basic resource for the material that the teacher is going to produce. The raw material, i.e. paper, will depend on what is available. If children have copybooks, these can surely become proper 'books' in the sense explained below. If the teacher or school can afford to buy loose paper, both ordinary paper and the stronger drawing paper, it will add to the possibilities.

The starting point can be found anywhere around the age of five, and we must remember that all children in a class can never start reading at the same time or progress at the same pace. Variations can be quite striking. Some children may show great interest and capability at five, and they will master reading skills by the time they are seven, whereas some children will continue to have difficulties when they are eight. The teacher who is in touch with her children will not worry about such different pacing. All she must do is to reflect on the progress that each child is making and the special difficulties that some may be facing. This is a challenging task; in some situations, where the number of children is large, it may be impossible. In such a case, only a limited accomplishment can be imagined.

Out of the talk generated by the various activities relating to stories, pictures (discussed in the last

chapter), and poems, choose a word or sentence for each child, and write it in clear handwriting on the child's copybook or a sheet of paper. It is important that the word or sentence should represent the story or picture which created the context for talk. This is the only way to ensure that it will carry some immediate meaning for the children. Read aloud what you have written for each child. Then ask the child to copy it below, or to write over it.* When you write a new word or sentence for the child to read everyday, always look back at the previous 'texts', asking the child to read them, reading yourself when the child faces difficulty. And each day, as you sit with the child to write a new sentence and to listen to the old ones, remember to extend the older texts by talking about them. For example, if an old text was about a dog, ask one or two questions and make one or more remarks about where the dog went or where he is this morning. Finally, don't bother to correct minor mistakes in the child's reading of these little texts that you have created. For example, if the sentence 'rain came' is read as 'rain comes\ don't correct such an error, for after all the error does not damage the meaning.

Each copybook in the class will gradually become a book of ideas or stories. As you look at the child's writing below the text you write each day, you will notice that the shapes of different letters vary in terms of difficulty for the child. Some letters or signs require special practice, and such practice can be done on the same page, as many times as necessary. The ultimate aim is that the child becomes proficient in the writing and recognition of each letter in the alphabet of the language you are working with.

Some people think, and they might have already told you, that the Hindi alphabet is an altogether different thing from the English- alphabet. They think that the 'matras' used in Hindi must be learnt separately, and that initially children should be asked to read only those few simple words that have no 'matra' This view is based on an assumption, and it is certainly not necessary for every teacher to accept the assumption, 'matras' are a part of Hindi's nature as a language; there is no reason why children should not be allowed to encounter 'matras' as a part of their overall progress in reading meaningful texts. It is another matter to give them special practice in writing the' mat as' or in using 'matras' in their own writing later on.

* See the next chapter, especially the section under 'Between talk and writing' for means to develop prewriting hand-movement.

Some Activities 1 Floor as a Map

If you have a classroom without furniture, fine; otherwise, take children out to the verandah, backyard, or wherever there is an open space for children to move about freely.

Choose symbols for running, walking, hopping, skipping, galloping, taking giant strides, tiny half-steps, walking backwards and sideways. All symbols should be simple and easy to remember, for example: running: Skipping:

Now assign each symbol to one corner of the open space. Explain to children what each symbol stands for. When you do this activity for the first time, don't take more than three or four symbols, otherwise the children may get confused.

Choose any point to start. Ask children to do what the symbol says when they reach the spot where the symbol is drawn on the floor or displayed I chalk on as tone or cardboard.

When each child has a chance to participate a few times, replace the symbol with the relevant word, writing it neatly where the symbol was drawn. Increase the number of symbols as children

become familiar with them. And each time they return to the classroom, ask them to draw a map of the space outside, showing what they did where.

2 Dividing the Alphabet

Divide the alphabet into three parts and write each part in big letters oil a long strip of paper. Stick up all three parts on the wall at some distance from each other--at points where all children can see them easily. For a language like Hindi, use a fourth strip for 'matras'.

Now write a word on the blackboard. Ask children to see the letters and signs in this word carefully and identify them in the strips on the wall.

3 Reading Science

Select some unifying themes to talk about familiar objects. For example, you could select 'things that fly', 'round things' 'flat things', and 'things that swim'.

Write the theme on the blackboard, read it aloud, and ask children to tell you which two or three things would go under this theme. For example, under 'things that fly", they might tell you: kite, aeroplane, bird, and cloud.

Ask children to copy the list and draw little sketches of the things included under a theme beside the words.

4 Hopscotch with Words

Prepare a grid, or several grids if all children are going to play, on the ground. Write names of familiar objects (e.g. glass, spoon, house, tree) in each house and make a little symbol showing the object.

Divide the children in groups of five with one child in each group acting as the referee. The referee's job is to throw the stone into a house and to supervise each child as he lands in each house, reads aloud the object it stands for, and skips over the house with the stone. The referee's job must rotate each time this activity is organized.

5 Doing What You Read

Children who have learnt to read still must learn that reading is related o doing things. In this activity, the teacher stands quietly near the blackboard, and instead of saying things, she writes a brief instruction which a child must do.

Number all children, and each time you write an instruction on the black board, mention a child's number beside it. For example, you may write: 'Get up, bring a stone --10'. The instruction means that child No.10 must get up and bring a stone from outsides. Now the next instruction may say: 'Ask No.10 for the stone, place it on your right knee --5'.

Gradually, you can incorporate complex commands in this activity. Such commands may ask a child to look at a poster hanging in the class carefully and identify a subtle detail in it, or to describe the way to the local hospital, or to count the number of trees out side the school, and so on.

6 Last Word, Next Word

This activity will require a substantial number of books o children's literature. Distribute books among children so that each child has a book he can read easily. Ask children to open the book anywhere, see the right side page. Is there a full stop at the end of this page? If there is, the child must open another page.

Now all children will read the right side page silently. Ask them to stop when they reach the end. Tell them that they must not turn the page.

Ask each child to guess what the next word (on the next page might be). When she has made her guess, ask her to verify. You can let children clap for a correct guess.

When everyone has had a chance and they are now facing the left side page, start again. This time, each child is asked to recall what the last word on the previous page was.

7 Three Questions

Divide children into two groups sitting in lines so that each child faces another. Now give a book to every child and ask her to open it anywhere, read the right side page and then give the book to the child facing her.

This time every child will read the page that her companion has just read. Having read this page, the child can ask up to three questions which the companion must answer.

In the initial stages, children may not be able to decide what to ask. You may have to show them examples of questions they can ask. You can train them to prepare questions about what they reads.

8 Poetry Muddle

This is a very complicated activity, so you must prepare it carefully and well in advance. Once you have prepared the material, you can use it many times, and you will see how exciting the results are!

Select several 4-line poems, preferably rhymed all through. You must have as many poems as the number of children. Now supposing you are going to organize this activity with 20 children, write the first line of all twenty poems on separate pieces of paper. On each paper, write the second line of a different poem. Follow this for the third and the fourth lines. You will end up with twenty papers, each one with four lines from four different poems. Looking like this:

दूध जलेबी रक्खी हैं
 तू लगता है बिल्कुल भालू
 तब मैं खाना खाऊँगा
 पानी में ही सोती मछली*

Children will sit in a circle. To start, tell the children that the poems they have are all muddled and they have to find the last 3 lines that actually belong to the first line they have on their paper.

Ask a child to read the second line on his paper. All the other children listen carefully and consider whether this line might be theirs. The child who thinks it belongs to him raises his hand and asks for the line. If his choice is correct (according to the teacher), he notes down the line. The child who has given this line scratches it out on his paper. Now the next child reads out his second line, and you carry on this way till every child search for the appropriate third line!

* All the four lines are from poems by Nirankar Dev Sewak

9 Responding

The levels of response to a picture, and the questions associated with these levels, that were discussed on p. 12 are quite relevant for responding to literary material such as stories and poems.

When you distribute stories, magazines, or books among children, prepare your questions along the lines suggested on p. 12. When children have finished reading or a little later, you can use the questions to organize a discussion on the basis of children's responses. But don't do this every time they have read something. Perhaps you can choose a day every week when children can discuss what they have read that week.

Children's responses to stories and poems must not be evaluated. Nor should you ever suggest that a response was 'wrong'. Every response is valid, including the ones that distort the content of what was read. What a response indicates is the child's way of accommodating the content of a text. The child must be left free to arrive a different, perhaps more 'accurate'. Interpretation on later readings.

Having Started

The activities described here will offer many starting points for new activities, based on new, freshly prepared material. As a teacher you will soon notice that children who are introduced to reading along the lines suggested here find any reading material worthy of comprehension. Even a scrap of old newspaper can serve as a puzzle. By tearing it up into smaller pieces and asking children to recombine them with the help of the sentences printed on them, you can use the scrap of paper as a means of encouraging the skills required to become a good reader. These skills are: intelligent guessing, associating meaning with text, and judging the correctness of one's guess.

When a child has learnt to read, the teacher's job is to make sure that the child uses reading for a variety of purposes. Many of our primary schools do not provide encouragement for the use of reading for a variety of purposes. It tends to get associated with textbooks and preparation for examinations. Reading to find new information, reading for developing a personal interest, and reading for pleasure get neglected. Reading fails to become a part of the child's overall personal development. As a consequence, the child who is capable of reading fails to become a reader. This is indeed a grave failure, but any teacher can avert it.

Chapter 4 Writing

Writing is a kind of talk. As we write, we communicate with someone although most often the person we are communicating with is not present in front of us. At the same time it is true that we do a lot of writing simply to preserve something -- a piece of information, an idea, a memory. But even in this role, writing can be seen as talk --with oneself. If I write about my experiences of this day in a diary, I will be preserving these experiences, most probably with the hope that I would myself like to read about them again someday.

As teachers, then, we must introduce writing to young children as a form of talk. By the time children come to school for the first time they are already capable of talking with confidence with a variety of people on a variety of topics. Their "sense of audience' has started to grow. This sense is very useful for learning to write, but they will need to apply it to an audience who may not always be present. Some kind of audience may of course be present, such as the teacher or other children and oneself. It is the job of the teacher to ensure that children see writing as an act of addressing someone.

Let us be clear that we want something very different from what is happening at present. Millions of young children are being taught writing as a mechanical skill. It starts with teaching them the shapes of letters in the alphabet. Children are asked to copy each letter dozens of times, and the teacher inspects the shape of the letter they produce. It takes several weeks in many schools to cover the entire alphabet in this manner. During this long time, learning to write loses all sense of purpose in the child's view. Later on when children are asked to write words, and still later to compose sentences, they look upon the teacher to tell them what to write. In short, they do not see writing as a means to say something. They see it as a ritual or drill that their teacher has taught them to perform. Now if we want to depart from this situation, we must make sure that we present writing as an extension of talk. The activities given in the chapter on talk (Chapter 2) are, therefore, extremely useful for organizing writing activities. Talk offers an opportunity to sort things out for an audience, and this is what makes it so important for the teaching of writing.

Between talk and writing

The first thing, then, is to ensure that before writing is introduced to a group of children, they must all be capable of talking with confidence about their life and the things happening around them. What this means is that these children must have

- (i) the desire to share their experiences and perceptions; and
- (ii) the ability to narrate one's experience or present one's view.

These children are ready to learn writing. However, a lot more is necessary before they can start writing words and sentences.

Writing any language involves making complicated shapes on paper. It requires acute perception and memory of subtle differences in the tiny shapes of individual letters of the alphabet. It also requires the ability to use 'abstract symbols' to convey ideas or feelings. Letters of the alphabet are abstract symbols. They are abstract inasmuch as they carry no pictorial similarity with the sounds they convey. For example, the shape of the letter 'A' has no particular reason to have the sound value of 'A'. We just accept it as 'A'. The child who wants to write English must accept 'A' as 'A' and use it only where 'A' is appropriate, either in combination with other letters or independently (in the sense of "one'). In other words, he must get totally accustomed to a number

of such arbitrary symbols.

The abilities mentioned above cannot develop in a day. The best way to develop them is by giving children the opportunity to draw and paint regularly. Few schools might have the money to spend on buying drawing paper and colours for all the children. But perhaps a lot of schools can organize drawing and painting with the help of the following material:

- pieces of charcoal, chalk, slate pencils (known as 'batti' in Hindi), and red sandstone ('geru' in Hindi);
- other kinds of locally available colour:
- old newspaper, used paper sheets, old copybooks or any other paper;
- plastic or tin cups or boxes.

Most of such material can be collected gradually, and the teacher can build this collection over a few years so that eventually she has a good stock of everything. One missing thing in this list is brushes. We do not need brushes if children are going to work with dry colours. But if a teacher wants children to mix colours in water, then she must find ways to acquire thick brushes. For very young children it may be possible to make brushes with cotton wool, but such brushes are quite difficult to maintain or use. On the other hand, if proper brushes are bought once and if they are washed carefully each time after they have been used, they will last a long time.

Who will make all the arrangements for drawing and painting? Who will distribute paper, mix colours, clean the floor when a glass of water spills, and so on? A teacher who takes all these responsibilities on herself and takes no help from children in organizing things and tidying up afterwards will soon be exhausted and perhaps frustrated. She may want to abandon such activities, and this will be very sad. To avoid this possibility, every teacher must make it appoint to get every child's help to spread paper, mix colour and water, pile up all the paintings neatly, and wash all the brushes. This training of children is part of their learning.

What are children going to depict in their drawings? This question is of central importance in the development of the desire to communicate and express. Once again we must look at the present situation and depart from it consciously. In the majority of schools where any kind of painting is ever done, children are asked to depict some stereotyped topics or objects, such as the lotus flower, kite, banana, and so on. Of course there is nothing wrong with a lotus flower; what is wrong is that a teacher should tell a five-year old child what he or she should depict.

The teacher knows that she is always in a position of authority. Whatever she will tell the child to do will be taken as a command. So if she tells the child to depict something specific like a banana, the child takes this as a command. From this command, the child learns the following things:

- the teacher knows what I am supposed to depict in my paintings;
- painting is not a medium for me to express myself;
- what I depict as banana must be approved by the teacher as a banana.

It is a common sight in nurseries and primary schools to see children using thin pencils with great difficulty, making a lotus flower or banana with great commitment to the teacher's command and with equally great frustration in not being able to fulfil it to their satisfaction. Primary schools may not have brushes, but a great many of them insist that all children must have erasers. And erasers are used by children as a tool to achieve perfection. They make the figure of a banana,

then erase it because they feel it is no good, then they make it again, and erase it again -- till the paper tears and the teacher is totally upset. In such practice, they surely get a lot of opportunity for finger movement (for good prewriting preparation?) but they get no sense of satisfaction at being able to communicate. This makes the entire activity quite wasteful and destructive.

Drawing and painting can contribute to the child's overall development, and especially to his development as a user of language and a writer, if the child is left free to explore these media independently. If you are working with very young children (i.e. three or four olds), your job as a teacher is mainly to provide enough paper and colour, and to have the patience to see the child's work completed. Given the ethos of being directed by the teacher in our country, many children will ask you to tell them what to draw or how to draw it. It will not be easy to mould this habit of asking the teacher for direction into enjoyable use of the medium to express one's own ideas. Such moulding can be achieved provided the teacher is patient, encouraging, and knows what her aim is.

Drawing with colours is of course not the only means of developing children's hand movement. A lot of other activities can contribute to such development. Pouring water from one pot to the other, sorting things such as seeds (the larger pulses, such as rajma, chana, lobia, are excellent for this), lifting things and putting them back, and feeling the shapes of things are examples of such activities. One may expect that such activities are common in homes. Unfortunately, this is not true.

In many many homes, including homes of the poor as well as middle class people, children are not allowed to touch things. Often they are not allowed to touch anything that can break; so, something that might assist the child to learn how to -handle objects carefully is kept out of the child's reach. Consequently, a large number of children are deprived of basic experiences that their hands should have had. The influence of such deprivation on writing may be indirect, but it is a grave influence. The teacher who does not bother to provide activities that might let the child overcome the deprivation may face serious problems in teaching writing skills. Drawing and painting are excellent media to avert such problems.

Starting to write

At what point or age we can start teaching how to write is a decision that every teacher must make according to her assessment of the children she is working with. A good criterion for deciding is whether the children have developed reasonable amount of flexibility and control in their hand and finger movement through drawing and other activities. Children who have been exposed to books or other forms of reading material (see the chapter on Reading) may themselves demand opportunities to write. This will make the teacher's task easier. When children demand something, it is a sure sign that they want to do it at that point. It may be that the task proves too hard, so the demand is withdrawn after some time. But it will surely be made again after a few days. This is how children encounter and master a lot of things, and the case of writing is no different.

When you have decided to start teaching how to write, the first thing to do is to *ask children* to tell you what you should write about. If you have been using the verb 'write' in your conversation with children, they will have no difficulty understanding what you mean. Put if the children do not know what you want, you can proceed differently by asking for names of things, such as: animals they admire, things they like to eat, things that move, things they are afraid of, * and so on. You can tell them that you will write one word on every child's copybook or on the floor, and so every child must give you a different word to write. Ask children to copy this word just below

where you have written it or trace over it first.

The floor is an excellent space as a resource for learning to write. It allows you to write in big letters, and it is a lot cheaper since the only thing you have to buy is chalk or charcoal, or some other local variant. The only problem that 'the floor presents is the need to wash it afterwards. If you can involve children in washing it at the end of the day, you can achieve very high levels of motivation for learning to write. Some parents may oppose the involvement of children in washing the floor, and you will have to decide what to do with their opposition. These are, of course, not the only ways to start. Those working with children will have heard of several approaches, the most common being that of starting- by teaching how to write letters of the alphabet. Whether one uses the blackboard to write out the letters in large size, or cuts them in cardboard, or asks children to copy them from their primer --one thing we must keep in mind is that the alphabet has no meaning, and therefore excessive or isolated emphasis on the alphabet can discourage children from seeing writing as a means of meaningful communication. However, the alphabet can be fruitfully introduced after the teacher has established several strong bridges between words and meaning.

There can be many ways to incorporate the alphabet in early writing without teaching it in a mechanical fashion. For example, you can maintain a long list of words, and present a small selection of those that start with the same letter. Draw children's attention to this fact, and then ask them to spot more similar letters. Each time you organize this kind of activity, you can ask children to review the words they had seen last time. As you gradually build up their stock of commonly used words, you can begin to sort them out according to different characteristics (e.g. length, part of speech, content, etc.) and paste up the words that belong to one 'category on the wall. There is no point pasting them up so high that 'only you can see them clearly. I would not have mentioned this if I had not visited many schools where pictures and charts are stuck far above the reach of children. Any material, which is placed too high for children to see is both useless and insulting to them.

* If this suggestion sounds strange, do remember that things that a child is afraid of have great emotional power in his mind, and therefore, he will remember such things easily.

Beyond the beginning

The real challenge of teaching how to write starts after children have mastered the basic skills involved in writing. The challenge consists of developing in children

- (i) a sense of audience, and
- (ii) the desire to convey.

To achieve this dual purpose, the teacher will have to keep along-term perspective in mind while organizing every little activity. Once again, the teacher must remember that the sense of audience and the desire to convey are relevant for both writing and talk. So, any activity that involves writing will benefit from the opportunity to talk, and vice-versa.

Having a sense of audience requires us to have a definite person in mind when we write. On the other hand, the desire to convey requires us to have a definite purpose as we write. Often, the writing that children 'do--whether words or sentences or whole stories--are meant for the teacher to read. In order to extend the child's sense of audience for classroom writing, the teacher can suggest some specific audiences for different activities. The child sitting next, someone else in the class, children of another class, and parents can be some possibilities. Imagined receivers like a

dog who visits the school at recess, a bus, or children of the adjoining village or town can present exciting opportunities for writing. As children grow older, their perception of the audience will undoubtedly widen towards the inclusion of many adults in society who perform specific roles.

The teacher's task is to notice when the child is using a distinct strategy of language to reach a specific audience, and to encourage such use. For example, if we ask children to tell a dog why they like him, it is important to encourage them to say something that the dog will understand and appreciate. What one says to a dog will differ in the content and style from what one might say to a friend. One might say to a dog, 'Good dog, sit down.' To a friend, one says, 1 like you because you play with me.' The choice of content for any specific audience influences the choice of words, phrases, and the structure of the entire sentence. But one need not teach about words and structures independently. Children will gradually learn the implications of their choices when they have had opportunities to write for a variety of audiences.

Having something to convey depends on several aspects of the child's personality, perhaps the most important aspect being confidence in one's own perceptions. A child who has never been asked to talk about what he has seen, or a child whose narration of events has always been criticised or ignored is unlikely to have developed confidence m his own perceptions. Such a child is also unlikely to fee} excited about conveying something. The usual response of such a child to an invitation to talk or write is: I've nothing to say'. The child may not say this; but by asking the teacher to tell him what to write he will show that he has nothing of his own to say. If you are working with such children, your job will be doubly challenging, for you will have to rebuild their confidence in themselves, in the validity of their view of the world.

The teacher's response

As soon as children have started writing on their own, a great deal of their progress starts to depend on the teacher's response. In many many primary schools in our country, the only response the teacher makes consists of corrections of spelling or grammar. Copybooks of children are littered with corrections made by the teacher in red ink. On the other hand, when the child has written everything 'correctly', the teacher simply puts a 'right' mark and signs. Both such responses are highly inadequate if not outright destructive. Apart from correcting the child's mistakes or putting an approval sign, the teacher must write something expressing her response to the child's writing. Did it remind you of something? Why does it seem a good piece of writing? What more could be said? Has someone written something differently? There are a hundred ways of responding to a piece of writing. Every time, as a teacher you must extend what the child has conveyed, just as you need to extend the child's talk by expressing your response in an elaborate manner. By writing a sentence or two on the child's copybook, you will show to the child that you see writing as a form of dialogue rather than as a mechanical exercise. Even if what you are checking is a grammar drill -- something all teachers have to cope with -- you can say something interesting and personal, although brief, at the end. It will be more important to the child than your signature.

For correcting mistakes, it is not enough to spot them. If you merely spot the mistakes and circle or underline them in red ink, you are only emphasising examples of the child's inadequacy. More important is to show your recognition of the child's mastery where it has occurred and to offer the correct alternative to portions where a mistake has occurred. Another way of helping the child with a mistake is to invite the child's active attention to identification of the mistake. For example, if you want to correct the spelling of a certain word, give the right spelling and now write the word thrice with different spellings. Ask the child to spot the correct spelling. If you involve the child in spotting an error, you are helping him to develop the capacity to look at his

own work with a critical eye.

1 Familiar Things

Talk about 'sets' of household objects or other familiar things, such as 'utensils', 'clothes', 'vehicles'. Ask children to name different things that would come under a set (e.g. spoons, pans, cups, under 'utensils'). List all things that form a set on the blackboard.

Form two groups of children. Every child in the first group will copy the name of one thing from the list. For instance, someone will have 'spoon', someone else will have 'thali'. Children of the second group will now demand things. One at a time. Whoever has the demanded thing in the first group must stand up and go over to the child who has demanded it, and show him how to write the world he had copied earlier.

2 Collecting Signs

Depending on the area where you work, you can choose signs of different kinds. In villages, slogans written on walls, posters, and advertisements can be used.

Ask children to copy the signs they see on their way to school. Write all the signs on the blackboard and ask children to explain where they found them and what they mean.

3 Completing Words

Pair all children. One child will start a word, the other one will finish it. They will take turns till each has completed ten words successfully

4 Just One Word

Form groups of five. Each group will have one piece of paper or copybook to write on, and at least one pencil. Select one child as the 'starter' in each group.

The starter thinks of a sentence but he can only write one word on the paper which now goes to the next child in the group. The child can also contribute just one word-that goes with the first which is already there. The paper keeps going around till the sentence is complete.

Anyone can decide at any point that the sentence has become 'sick' and therefore must be abandoned. If others agree, the group gives the paper back to the starter or selects a different starter to write a fresh word.

5 Drawing a Map

Ask children to tell the class how they go home. First tell them how you go home-describing briefly but clearly two or three things that you meet on your way.

When every child has had a chance to tell, ask them to draw a map showing the route they have just talked about. To demonstrate, draw the map showing your route on the blackboard. Go to each child as the map making is in progress and write the name of one of the objects that he wants to show on the map, such 'tree', 'shop', mailbox', etc. Ask the child to copy the word just below the map.

Next time, do this activity by talking about the way to some other place, such as 'my friend's house', 'sabzi mandi', 'temple'.

Each time you organize this activity, increase the number of words you write in the map

6 Places Around Us

This is an extension of the activity, but this time we ask children to draw maps of spaces or places they know rather than of the way to get there. Examples:

The school's backyard The classroom Nearby pond or river

Write the name of any one object shown in the map at the appropriate place. Ask children to make the same map again, this time writing the name of the object where it belongs in the map.

7 Getting There

Ask children to find out from their elders the names of nearby villages or towns.

Write the names of these places on the blackboard. Ask children to copy them.

Arrange the names according to direction, making a simple map on the blackboard. Distribute the names among children and arrange the children according to the map. Create a short dialogue based on the directions for each place.

Example:

'Where are you going?'
'I'm going to Jhansi.'
'Where is it?'
'In the north.'
'How far...'

Introduce words for direction and distance in writing.

8 Writing About Pictures

See activity No.8 in the chapter on 'Talk' and organize it with older children, asking them to write answers to your questions

Use children's own pictures as well as advertisements, magazines, etc. Start by asking children to describe the picture, then proceed to the more complex questions.

9 Listing Sounds

To do this activity for the first time, include four or five older children who already know how to write. They will serve as 'recorders'.

Divide children into groups of five or six. Each group has to prepare a list of all the sounds that can be distinguished by the group members Each group can move around a little, taking turns to

stay at the gate for a few minutes, going to the back, etc. Whenever a member identifies a new sound (e.g. the creak of a door, leaves shaking), she tells the recorder who enters it in the list.

When the groups reassemble, the recorders read out their lists. Members can be asked to copy the sound they contributed, identify it in the list, and write it out.

10 Making Poetry

Make groups of five. Give four lines of poetry to each group and ask them to add four more lines.

Let each group go away to some distance for fifteen or twenty minutes of discussion.

Chapter 5 Textbooks, Spaces and Examinations

This final chapter is about the realities of life at a primary school, and the question dealt with here is:

'Is it possible to follow the suggestions given in this handbook and, at the same time, fulfil the routine requirements of an ordinary primary school?"

Surely this question will bother a number of teachers who might read this book. And it is an important question for those too who want to use this handbook as a manual for the training of teachers. No one is more aware of the realities of school life than the teacher. So if this book does not convince the teacher that it has been written with recognition of the school's reality, it will surely fail to make any sense.

Primers and prescribed textbooks

Every teacher in our country is expected to 'cover' the textbook; that is, she is expected to finish each lesson given in the textbook one by one, doing the exercises that the textbook offers, giving homework concerning each lesson, and ensuring that children have a mastery over the content of each lesson. There is no doubt that these expectations are counterproductive as far as the teaching of language is concerned. Making a kind of intellectual paste of the lessons given in a prescribed textbook, and persuading children to eat a bit of this paste everyday cannot be an enjoyable and exciting experiences. Yet this is what we as teachers are required to do.

What we can do in this situation is to recognize that no textbook in the world can provide all the material that is necessary to make children's life at school enjoyable and worthwhile. Even the best textbook can only offer a little good material and guidance. The rest must come from the teacher's own resourcefulness and hard work. If we accept this view, we can begin to consider how compatible the advice given in this handbook is with the requirements of a prescribed textbook. Let us recall the main point that this book wanted to raise, namely: 'What are we teaching in a language class?'

This book answers the question by saying that the teaching of language covers a wide range of experiences related to the development of children's minds. The language class gives us an opportunity to work with children in a highly flexible, creative, and enjoyable medium. What is special about this medium is that all the children are already familiar with it when they come to school. They use it in a variety of circumstances, adjusting it to meet the requirements of different situations. The teacher of language is not going, to offer them something totally new; all she can do is to help them enhance their mastery over the medium which they are already using. The teacher can do this by creating conditions in which children can develop new skills and use these skills, such as reading and writing, to sharpen their abilities to learn and respond.

In this agenda any book can only serve as a resource, and textbooks are no different. If the textbook is of good quality, it might have a more frequent use than other books would have. The exercises given in it, provided they are well designed in terms of the aims discussed in -this handbook, can be used as a basis of classroom talk and writing. However, it should be clear to the teacher that her main aim is to develop children's ability to use language rather than to 'cover' the

textbook lesson by lesson. If the textbook begins to dominate life in the classroom (for instance, if the teacher stops using other resources and materials), it should be a matter of concern.

At the same time, it is worth noting that the activities and approach which have been proposed in this handbook are by no means incompatible with a textbook or primer. Any teacher can combine textbook-based activities with the 'ones recommended here. Indeed, such a teacher can expect that the textbook would become much less difficult for children to understand if they are getting opportunities to use and learn language in a wide range of creative activities. Such children can master the prescribed textbook a lot faster than other children whose entire training in language in the classroom depends on the textbook.

In a number of activities described in this book, the textbook can be directly used as are source for printed material, pictures, and topics for talk. It may be best to use the textbook in combination with other resources, otherwise k may become too familiar and therefore the activities based on it may not bring the kind of thrill that comes from handling something new. Every teacher will have to determine the right proportion of textbook-based activities in wider programme using a variety of resources. One thing necessary is to feel confident that the textbook can be 'covered' (as the school may require) without being transformed into a paste day after day by intensive reading.

How to use space

One serious problem that nearly all primary schools in India face is that of space. There are two sides of the problem one of which is quite well known, but the other one is rarely discussed. The first aspect relates to the number of children in a class or school; the second aspect relates to the organization of space.

There is enough evidence to say that if all children enrolled in a school came to school every day, we will see rather impossibly crowded conditions. There is no way that a teacher who must look after 50 children in a class can do justice to the approach and activities presented in this book. Similarly, teachers working at single-teacher schools may find it very difficult to utilize the ideas they ill find in this handbook. If they can try out even a few of the activities on one or two days in a week, then this should be a matter of reasonable satisfaction to them.

The second aspect of the problem of space is relevant for all teachers-the ones who are lucky enough to have only 30 to 40 children in their class as well as those working in very crowded conditions. The challenge is to organize the space available in the school in a way that it serves as a congenial environment for the development of children's language. Perhaps no one would disagree that such an environment does not exist in most of our primary schools. The walls are bare, often quite dirty to look at; there are no shelves or cupboards, and when there is one, it is not used with any specie aim. Of course we are not taking into consideration the schools that have no walls or whose walls are crumbling. What can be achieved in such schools is beyond our purview.

In schools where the walls are strong and intact, they can be used for a variety of purposes that are relevant to this book. We have placed much emphasis on the opportunity to express oneself in different media, including pictures. Walls are an excellent means of storing pictures that children have made as well as pictures that the teacher has acquired. Both kinds of pictures can be used for eliciting talk and writing activities. The pictures should not be placed too high up on the walls.

And children will need to be gradually trained to treat wall-pictures with respect. If you, as a teacher, are moving from a bare-wall classroom (where children sprinkle ink when they .start to write) to a picture-wall classroom, do not expect to be successful in a day or a week or even a month. It may take time for children, who have been used to bare or messy walls, to get used to nice pictures. But it will happen.

In many schools, walls are used for pasting or painting moral slogans. These slogans serve no purpose-either moral or linguistic-but the tradition lives. Teachers who will read this handbook and experiment along the lines given here will soon see that slogans consist of a very restrictive, stereotyped use of language. Since no one seems to live strictly according to the ideals given in a slogan, Children begin to see the slogan as a meaningless use of language. If a classroom is decorated with moral slogans all around, one can imagine why it would be difficult to associate language with meaning. And isn't that our aim?

In place of moral slogans, you can consider making poetry-posters, consisting of a poem written in large-size letters and a picture. Older children can help you write the poem, and the younger children can draw illustration. Make sure that the poems you choose are exciting and enjoyable rather than didactic or philosophical. The best thing would be to select poems that the children enjoy and would like to place on the wall. It is quite necessary to keep on making such posters so that you can change them frequently.

And Examinations

Finally, teachers who want use this book must reflect on the demands of the examination system. These demands start early. In private (not necessarily elite) schools, even entrance to the nursery and grade one is subject to test results. Later, every year the child is likely to face annual examinations, except in those parts of the country where promotion is ensured in the early grades. In any case, the grade five examination carries a lot of weight in many parts of the country, and beyond it stand many more examinations that instil anxiety in parents, teachers, and children alike. This anxiety is as much a part of our culture as is the joy of festivals like Diwali. It is hard to imagine an Indian child who is not worried about examinations!

If this book is used as a philosophical as well as a practical guide for the teaching of language to young children, it may have some impact on children's attitude towards examinations. The fear of examinations is at least partly a reflection of the lack of self-reliance among our children. Their belief in luck' at examination is related to the absence of opportunities in their school life to achieve success at doing something well without the teacher's help. Such opportunities are lacking in our schools because we teach knowledge rather than functional skills in all subjects, including language. What skill-learning does take place is mostly incidental. This handbook, if properly and consistently followed during the preschool and primary school years, can promise the gr6wth of self-confidence in your children-self-confidence that will surely have an impact on their performance all round, including at the examination.

Appendix I Some goods books for children

- 1. दूध-जलेबी (by Nirankar Dev Sewak; Indian Press)
- 2. ला मेरा चने का दाना (by kudsia Zaidi; Atma Ram & Sons)
- 3. बृद्धिया की गेदी (by Shankar, Children's Book Trust) (Also available in English)
- 4. बत्ता का ज्ता (by Sarveshwar Dayal Saxena; Radhakrishna Prakashan)
- 5. महगू की यई (by Sarveshwar Dayal Saxena; Lipi Prakashan)
- 6. लुक्को मौसी (by Dayashankar Mishra; Hemkunt Press)
- 7. बालसंखा पाइमर (Indian Press)
- 8. बस की सैर (Vallikanan; National Book trust) (Also available in English)
- 9. फल (by Sudh Chauhan; Sarjana Prakashan)
- 10. जंगल में बोला है मोर (by Prayag Shukla; Antara Prakashan)
- 11. जन्हे-मुद्रे श्रिश्तृगीत (by Nirankar Dev Sewak; Children's Book Trust)
- 12. जल का चमत्कार (Council for Scientific & Industrial Research)
- 13. गोलू के मामा (by Rameshchandra Shah; Purvodaya Prakashan)
- 14. महागिरि (by Hemlata; Children's Book Trust)
- 15. Ping (by Marjorie Flack, Puffin Books)
- 16. The Very Hungry Caterpillar (by Eric Carle; Puffin Books)
- 17. Life with Grandfather (by Shankar, Children's Book Trust)
- 18. Hari and Other Elephants (by Shankar; Children's Book Trust)
- 19. Goodnight Owl (by Pat Hutchins; Puffin Books)
- 20. The Kuia and the Spider (by Patricia Grace; Puffin Books)